There was a community!
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Bombed out several times during the war, evicted from rented rooms when the owner came back from evacuation and then housed in a privately-owned damp basement in Wimbledon, my Mum visited the London County Council housing office every week for 8 years. 
Finally, in 1953 we were offered a flat in SW London. I can still remember the total and overwhelming relief, pleasure and excitement when the letter arrived offering that flat; we went to what was still a building site to peer through the windows of our new home. 
When I moved out Mum and Dad considered that it was right for them to give up the two-bedroom flat to a family. They got a one-bedroom flat on the same estate and then when Mum died, Dad moved into sheltered housing up the road. There was a community. For 45 years his neighbours were his friends and he had seen their children grow up. There was a housing office and advice centre, a community hall and then Council employed wardens on hand in his old age. This is the kind of housing that is needed to cater for all generations and to ensure the development of communities where children and old people feel safe. 
That’s why the NPC Greater London Region supports the Defend Council Housing campaign. For today we see the erosion of planned publicly owned housing. One of the results of this is of particular significance for older people. More and more 70 year olds, who would benefit from living in sheltered housing, cannot move because they are looking after a 90-year-old relative and there are not enough sheltered homes with two bedrooms. 
Alongside housing goes social care. There is much talk of encouraging old people to keep their independence in their own homes. But privatisation of social services, cuts in staff and “outsourcing” to private agencies means more pressure on elderly people who find it increasingly difficult to cope. 

It should be completely normal and not a huge trauma for old people to move from sheltered housing to live and be cared for in residential homes at the end of their days. In a planned and integrated system such homes with trained staff, employed by the Local Authority and Primary Care Trust, would be part of the local Council housing complex within easy reach of neighbors and friends. But today most councils have sold their residential homes and sacked the staff.
The biggest concern expressed by many old people in a recent survey carried out in connection with the London Mayor’s Older People’s Strategy was that their sons, daughters and grandchildren live so far away. Of course that is often unavoidable. However, housing problems are usually the reason why families are split up. The lack of affordable Council housing makes things worse.

Older people, who have traditionally seen the local town hall as the place to make inquiries, requests, complaints and demands concerning public services, now find that decision-making is not in the hands of their elected councilors. Council rents are paid direct to central government, as are business rates, and new Labour increasingly rules through unelected quangos (appointed bodies which perform public functions), reducing local government to a merely administrative role. 
Defend Council Housing! Restore local democracy!
Dot Gibson, Secretary National Pensioners Convention, London Region

